
804 

7 CFR Ch. XIV (1–1–11 Edition) § 1470.27 

(3) At a minimum, meet stewardship 
thresholds for at least two priority re-
source concerns; and 

(4) Agree to adopt additional con-
servation activities to address at least 
one additional priority resource con-
cern during the term of the renewed 
conservation stewardship contract. 

§ 1470.27 Contract violations and ter-
mination. 

(a) The State Conservationist may 
terminate, or by mutual consent with 
the participants, terminate a contract 
where: 

(1) The participants are unable to 
comply with the terms of the contract 
as the result of conditions beyond their 
control; or 

(2) As determined by the State Con-
servationist, it is in the public inter-
est. 

(b) If a contract is terminated in ac-
cordance with the provisions of para-
graph (a) of this section, the State Con-
servationist may allow the participant 
to retain a portion of any payments re-
ceived appropriate to the effort the 
participant has made to comply with 
the contract, or in cases of hardship, 
where forces beyond the participant’s 
control prevented compliance with the 
contract. If a participant claims hard-
ship, such claims must be clearly docu-
mented and cannot have existed when 
the applicant applied for participation 
in the program. 

(c) If NRCS determines that a partic-
ipant is in violation of the contract 
terms or documents incorporated 
therein, NRCS will give the participant 
a period of time, as determined by 
NRCS, to correct the violation and 
comply with the contract terms and at-
tachments thereto. If a participant 
continues in violation, NRCS may ter-
minate the CSP contract in accordance 
with paragraph (e) of this section. 

(d) Notwithstanding the provisions of 
paragraph (c) of this section, a con-
tract termination will be effective im-
mediately upon a determination by 
NRCS that the participant: 

(1) Has submitted false information 
or filed a false claim; 

(2) Engaged in any act, scheme, or de-
vice for which a finding of ineligibility 
for payments is permitted under the 
provisions of § 1470.36; or 

(3) Engaged in actions that are 
deemed to be sufficiently purposeful or 
negligent to warrant a termination 
without delay. 

(e) If NRCS terminates a contract, 
the participant will forfeit all rights to 
future payments under the contract, 
pay liquidated damages, and refund all 
or part of the payments received, plus 
interest. Participants violating CSP 
contracts may be determined ineligible 
for future NRCS-administered con-
servation program funding. 

(1) NRCS may require a participant 
to provide only a partial refund of the 
payments received if a previously in-
stalled conservation activity has 
achieved the expected conservation 
performance improvement, is not ad-
versely affected by the violation or the 
absence of other conservation activi-
ties that would have been installed 
under the contract, and has met the as-
sociated operation and maintenance re-
quirement of the activity; and 

(2) NRCS will have the option to re-
duce or waive the liquidated damages, 
depending upon the circumstances of 
the case— 

(i) When terminating a contract, 
NRCS may reduce the amount of 
money owed by the participant by a 
proportion that reflects the good faith 
effort of the participant to comply 
with the contract or the existence of 
hardships beyond the participant’s con-
trol that have prevented compliance 
with the contract. If a participant 
claims hardship, that claim must be 
well documented and cannot have ex-
isted when the applicant applied for 
participation in the program, and 

(ii) In carrying out its role in this 
section, NRCS may consult with the 
local conservation district. 

Subpart C—General 
Administration 

§ 1470.30 Fair treatment of tenants and 
sharecroppers. 

Payments received under this part 
must be divided in the manner speci-
fied in the applicable contract. NRCS 
will ensure that tenants and share-
croppers who would have an interest in 
acreage being offered receive treat-
ment which NRCS deems to be equi-
table, as determined by the Chief. 
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NRCS may refuse to enter into a con-
tract when there is a disagreement 
among joint applicants seeking enroll-
ment as to an applicant’s eligibility to 
participate in the contract as a tenant. 

§ 1470.31 Appeals. 
A participant may obtain adminis-

trative review of an adverse decision 
under this part in accordance with 7 
CFR parts 11 and 614. Determinations 
in matters of general applicability, 
such as payment rates, payment limits, 
the designation of identified priority 
resource concerns, and eligible con-
servation activities are not subject to 
appeal. 

§ 1470.32 Compliance with regulatory 
measures. 

Participants will be responsible for 
obtaining the authorities, rights, ease-
ments, permits, or other approvals or 
legal compliance necessary for the im-
plementation, operation, and mainte-
nance associated with the conservation 
stewardship plan. Participants will be 
responsible for compliance with all 
laws and for all effects or actions re-
sulting from the implementation of the 
contract. 

§ 1470.33 Access to agricultural oper-
ation. 

NRCS, or its authorized representa-
tive, will have the right to enter an ag-
ricultural operation for the purpose of 
determining eligibility and for 
ascertaining the accuracy of any rep-
resentations, including natural re-
source information provided by an ap-
plicant for the purpose of evaluating a 
contract application. Access will in-
clude the right to provide technical as-
sistance, determine eligibility, assess 
natural resource conditions, inspect 
any work undertaken under the con-
tract, and collect information nec-
essary to evaluate the implementation 
of conservation activities in the con-
tract. NRCS, or its authorized rep-
resentative, will make an effort to con-
tact the participant prior to the exer-
cise of this provision. 

§ 1470.34 Equitable relief. 
(a) If a participant relied upon the 

advice or action of NRCS and did not 
know, or have reason to know, that the 

action or advice was improper or erro-
neous, the participant may be eligible 
for equitable relief under 7 CFR part 
635. The financial or technical liability 
for any action by a participant that 
was taken based on the advice of a TSP 
will remain with the TSP and will not 
be assumed by NRCS. 

(b) If a participant has been found in 
violation of a provision of the con-
servation stewardship contract or any 
document incorporated by reference 
through failure to comply fully with 
that provision, the participant may be 
eligible for equitable relief under 7 
CFR part 635. 

§ 1470.35 Offsets and assignments. 
(a) Any payment or portion thereof 

due to any participant under this part 
will be allowed without regard to any 
claim or lien in favor of any creditor, 
except agencies of the United States 
Government. The regulations gov-
erning offsets and withholdings found 
at 7 CFR part 1403 will be applicable to 
contract payments. 

(b) Any participant entitled to any 
payment may assign such payments in 
accordance with regulations governing 
assignment of payment found at 7 CFR 
part 1404. 

§ 1470.36 Misrepresentation and 
scheme or device. 

(a) If NRCS determines that an appli-
cant intentionally misrepresented any 
fact affecting a CSP determination, the 
application will be determined ineli-
gible immediately. 

(b) A participant who is determined 
to have erroneously represented any 
fact affecting a program determination 
made in accordance with this part will 
not be entitled to contract payments 
and must refund to NRCS all pay-
ments, plus interest determined in ac-
cordance with 7 CFR part 1403. 

(c) A participant will refund to NRCS 
all payments, plus interest determined 
in accordance with 7 CFR part 1403, re-
ceived by such participant with respect 
to all CSP contracts if they are deter-
mined to have: 

(1) Adopted any scheme or device 
that tends to defeat the purpose of the 
program; 

(2) Made any fraudulent representa-
tion; 
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